
Board of Works and Safety 
March 31, 2025 

4:30 P.M. 

Minutes 

Call to Order: Mayor Sam Craig 

The Board of Public Works and Safety met on March 31, 2025, at Bedford City Hall, 1102 16th 

Street for Special Meeting. Mayor Craig presided and called the meeting to order at 4:30 P.M. 

Members Present: 

• Mayor Samuel Craig 

• Judy Carlisle  

• Charlene Hall  

 

 

New Business: 
 

 

1. Request Approval and Acceptance of INDOT Change Order No.2- John Williams 

Blvd. Roundabout Project-Addition of Energy Absorbing Terminals, CZ Units-

$20,104.21 Jason Buck (Lochmueller Group), David Flinn 

• Jason Buck stated that the first change order that was approved for an additional 

barrier wall was needed for our clear space requirements for the construction zone 

and the elevation change per INDOT. 

• Based on the drawings, you can either have a tapered barrier wall or if there is not 

enough room, use a CZ terminal that looks like a guardrail. These will be used for 

both phases of the roundabout. 

• You have a quote from C-Tech Corporation (a subcontractor) and Milestone has a 

markup for some of the services they provide. 

• With all change orders, Lochmueller will go through and look at INDOT bid 

histories, and looking at the one from five years ago, they look like they compare 

favorably. 

• The change is a safety improvement for the barrier walls 

• Mayor Craig asks at this point in the project why the change order? Why wasn’t it 

figured in. 

• Jason Buck stated that he didn’t know, and they are still trying to figure that out. 

Lochmueller did not design it, so he didn’t know what the process was.  He thinks 

originally there was talk about closing the whole intersection down and that’s why 

they didn’t include it, but thought they decided against that early on that they were 

not going to do that. He has no answers for why it was missed. 

• Mayor Craig asked about the time extension summary. 



• Jason Buck stated that he spoke with INDOT, and there is a little extra time. There is 

a little extra work with the barrier wall.  It was suppose to be traffic drones that line 

the construction zone.  INDOT said not to put the time in the change order now. Just 

put a statement in it that it is warranted time if needed will be asked for later.  The 

statement is included in the change order. Looking at their schedule, they are looking 

at July or early August completion. 

• Charlene Hall asked if the board could approve the change order without the 

statement of the need for extra time at a later date? They could come back later and 

ask for additional time. 

• Jason Buck stated that he has done it both ways, listing it in the change order and 

coming back.  They requested a day, but he didn’t grant it to them. 

• The first draft of change order listed one day, but the revised change order does not 

have the time extension, INDOT stated to take it out for now. 

• The barriers are rented for the project, not purchased. 

 

 

❖ Charlene Hall made the motion to approve the revised change order 2 in the amount 

of $20,104.21.  

❖ Judy Carlisle seconded the motion. 

❖ All votes were in favor, No one opposed, Approved. 

 

 

2. Request Approval and Acceptance of INDOT Change Order 3-John Williams Blvd. 

Roundabout Project-Temporary Arrow Board, and Temporary Pavement 

Markings-$33,166.97-Jason Buck, David Flinn 

 

• Jason Buck stated that the maintenance and traffic plan calls for temporary line 

markings and line removal. These items were not included in the original contract 

pay items.  What we are doing is throwing them in the contract.  It is there it was 

just not accounted for.  

• The arrow board, looking at the NUCTD, is technically optional, but given the 

significant shift from one side to the other and decreasing lanes. It is a very smart 

thing to do, in terms of safety. The speed limit does not decrease, there is not clear 

lighting. There are a number of factors that it would be a good idea to have the 

arrow boards.  It is an extra $6,000 but in the interest of safety it is something that 

is recommended. 

• The change order has all the breakdowns, and it is all subcontractor work. Indiana 

Sign and Barricade and then Milestone is allowed to add a 7% markup on that cost. 

• This is all in the safety and maintenance plan. 

• Mayor Craig asks again, why wasn’t this done prior to this date? 

• Jason Buck stated that he talked to GAI, and we can’t really figure out why it was 

left off. It might have been because they thought it was going to be a complete 

closure in the beginning. 

• Time extension is not warranted, they requested it but we are not going to grant it.  

It was in the plan, they should have planned for it, they just didn’t have the payout 

included. It is part of operation. 



• Attorney Greg Pittman asks if this was part of the bid? 

• Jason Buck stated that the pavement markings and the line removal were included 

in the plan. Sometimes pay items do get left off.  

• This was not figured in on either of the bids that were received. It was included in 

the original scope of work.  All bidders left it out.  

• The project planning started 5 years ago, and GAI never changed anything as far as 

the road not being closed. 

• What is on the change order is not necessarily going to be used. 

  

❖  Judy Carlisle made the motion to approve change order 3 in the amount of 

$33,166.97. 

❖ Charlene Hall seconded the motion. 

❖ All votes were in favor, No one opposed, Approved. 

 

 

 

 

3. Request Approval and Acceptance of Facility Use Agreement Between NLCS and 

City of Bedford-For Use of Fire Tower-Chief Luke Pinnick  

 

• Mayor Craig stated that Chief Pinnick has reviewed the agreement, and the 

attorney has revised it as far as any liability concerns for the City of Bedford. 

• Chief Pinnick stated that that was the biggest concern with letting them use our 

facility. A lot of volunteer departments use the facility and there is paperwork for 

that.  With the career center using it, a lot of their students are minors.  The 

paperwork needed to be changed by counsel. 

• They want to use it periodically through the week and sometimes join us in our 

training.  

  

❖  Charlene Hall made the motion to approve the agreement with NLCS. 

❖ Judy Carlisle seconded the motion. 

❖ All votes were in favor, No one opposed, Approved. 

 



 



 
 

 

 



4. Discussion- None 

 

5. Adjourn 

 

❖ Judy Carlisle made the motion to adjourn, 

❖ Charlene Hall seconded the motion, 

❖ All votes were in favor, No one Opposed, Passed, Meeting Adjourned 

 

                     

       Board of Works & Safety 2025                  

• Samuel J. Craig, Mayor        _____ ____________________ 

 

             

• Judy Carlisle                      _________________________ 

 

 

• Charlene Hall                      _________________________ 

 

Attest:  Billie Tumey                                        __________________________________ 


